
Detroit Section of the Society of Plastics Engineers 
 Board Meeting Minutes                                                                   
October 21, 2024 Meeting

Meeting Location
ZOOM/ phone
Board Member Attendance-   Dawn Cooper, Neil Fuenmayor, Bernd Henkelmann,  Sandra 
McClelland (Tom Miller proxy), Tom Miller, Dave Okonski, Matt Parkinson, Bob Petrach, Rob Philp, 
Tom Pickett, Laura Shereda, Keith Siopes,  Sassan Tarahomi..  
13/20 voting (included proxies)
Emeritus Board Member Present – Norm Kakarala (non voting)
Not present – Jitesh Desai, Mahmoodul Haq, Todd Hogan, Martin Popella , Armando Sardanopoli,  
Chris Surbrook,  Richard Umemoto.
Guests – none

Meeting Call to order
Meeting was called to order at 5:31 pm by President Rob Philp.
Roll Call Rob Philp
Rob asked Bob to call the roll. At the time of roll call 12/20 were in attendance (included proxies). 
Tom Pickett joined ~ 5:40

Approval of the Minutes  Rob Philp
Minutes of 2024-06-17 Board Meeting were pending approval. Rob referenced copies Bob sent out 
for review on 2024-10-17.
Sassan moved minutes be approved for 2024-06-17 be approved, Dave seconded. Motion passed. 

President’s Message Rob Philp
Rob welcomed the group. He briefly mentioned Fang Wang and Mary Gilliam resignations and 
noted for family and job reasons Martin had relocated back to Germany and his resignation was 
expected. Rob has a numerous conversations with people about stepping int o President Elect role 
(to replace Fang) and Second VP role to replace Mary. No one has agreed to step up yet. If you are 
interested or know of anyone we should be inviting, please let Rob know.
Based on the two year officer terms approved by second vote on 2023-12-18 (vote was e-vote from
12-4 to 12-18). Bylaws committee has not completed the bylaws revision based on the term 
change and reduction of total number of officers and committee realignment is may be a part of 
the changes coming.
Rob also said he would be bring up AutoEPCON 2025 for discussion in New Business. Dave Okonski 
has resigned as co-chair of AutoEPCON and no replacement co-chair has been identified.



Treasurer’s Report Dave Okonski

Dave reviewed his summary report,  Performance to Budget 7-1-24 to 10-21-24 and the Check 
Registry for 8-21-24 thru 10-21-24.

The Detroit Section is presently financially solvent with a checking account balance of 
$179,594.39 and an investment portfolio having a market value of about $3.6M.

For the two-month period 8/21/2024 to 10/21/2024, expenses exceeded income by 
$63,823.02.
Items of Interest:

1) Taxes are near completion. Dave thanked Tom Powers for his help on taxes.
2) Fraudulent activity regarding check # 1205,

a. Check # 1205 was originally issued on 5/11/2021 for $50 to Lundyn Lewis (Scholarship 
Award).

b. Check # 1205 cashed by Lundyn Lewis on 8/19/2024 (Chase Bank).
c. Check # 1205 cashed on 9/3/204 for $9,450 by ESC 3 Group (Chase Bank).
d. Fraud reported to 5/3 Bank on 9/4/2024.
e. Troy Police report filed on 9/6/2024.
f. $9,450 returned to Detroit Section on 9/18/2024. Troy Police are no longer investigat-

ing as Chase Bank does not wish to pursue.
Dave said he is not going to close account due to expenses replacing checks and he 
thinks situation is under control. Dave also personally checks checking account daily for 
fraudulent activity. Rob told Dave if there is a reason in the future, that the expense is 
approved.

3) Still trying to get reimbursed ($22,300) from the DOE for the Auto EPCON DOE Workshop
a. Payment actually coming through ORNL
b. Applied for a Unique Entity Number (UEI) – SRLWL7J8JJN3
c. Applying for a CAGE Number – still in process.

Dave reported that a large part of the problem is that we have not been using a 
consistent name for the section or using the name on our incorporation papers “
Detroit Section of the Society of Plastics Engineers” and we should make 
sure we are using it in all cases including minutes of this meeting. Dave’s reports
are below.

Sassan moved Treasurer’s report be approved, Keith seconded, motion was approved. 
After discussion about name, and assuring we use it consistently everywhere (invoices, minutes, 
announcements, etc.) Sassan moved we use formal name “Detroit Section of the Society of 
Plastics Engineers” and not do any name change. Keith seconded. Motion was approved.

Next section of agenda typically is led by President Elect. Rob pointed out we still do not have a 
President Elect of Second VP after Fang and Mary resigned. Neil noted we have not had a Bylaws 
Committee meeting since May, reduction of number of officers was part of that discussion. Sassan 
noted we don’t want to turn officer progression into a 10 year process. Bylaws Committee meeting 
will be scheduled by Rob.
Rob proceeded with agenda.

Sustainability World Congress Sassan Tarahomi
Sassan gave a detailed report of status. He asked Rob to create a Sustainability conference email 
address to help organize communications.





Platinum Sponsorship Benefits: Premier booth space 20 ft x 20 ft (400 ft2)
Full page ad in the SWC proceedings, Logo display in the SPE Detroit Section website, Meeting room reservation 
priority level II during the conference
Sponsorship Fee: $15,000

Diamond Sponsorship Benefits: Main aisle booth space  15 ft x 20 ft (300 ft2)
8 Complete Access Conference Pass, 1 page ad in the SWC proceedings ,Logo display in the SPE Detroit Section website,
Meeting room reservation priority level III during the conference
Sponsorship Fee: $10,000

Gold Sponsorship Benefits: Booth Space :  10 ft x 20 ft (200 ft2), 5 Complete Access Conference Pass,  1/2 page ad in 
the SWC proceedings, Logo display in the SPE Detroit Section website
Sponsorship Fee: $5,000

Exhibitor Sponsorship -  Booth Space :  10 ft x 10 ft (100 ft2), 2 Complete Access Conference Pass, 1/4 page ad in the 
SWC proceedings, Logo display in the SPE Detroit Section website
Sponsorship Fee: $3,000

Breakfast / Break Sponsorship Benefits: Booth Space 5 ft x 10 ft (50 ft2), Complete Access Conference Pass, 1/4 page 
ad in the SWC proceedings, Logo display in the SPE Detroit Section website
Sponsorship Fee: $2,000

Other Sponsorship Opportunities Benefits: Advertise your company logo on the following items: Bag, Pad or 
Notebook, Pencil or Pen,  Hotel key card,  Flash drive, Sustainable badge

Sponsors to Purchase:  At least 1,000 each of the item they sponsor
Sponsorship Fee: $500

Advertising
Advertisement Type & Fee

- 1/4 page ad in the SWC proceedings $500
- 1/2 page  ad in the SWC proceedings $1,000
- 1 Page ad in the SWC proceedings $2,000
- Back of front cover page of  SWC proceedings $3,000
- Back of rear cover page of SWC proceedings $2,500
- Rear cover page of SWC proceedings $3,500



 

Membership/Next Gen Dr. Mahmoodul Haq/Laura Shereda
Rob asked Laura if she had anything to report. She did not and hadn’t talked to Dr. Haq. Tom Miller 
said he had talked to Mahmoodul and that Mahmoodul was having some health problems and 
does intend to return to active participation. Rob was concerned that no one from Detroit Section 
board had access to membership roles. Bob suggested contacting Sue Wojnicki and explaining 
situation. Rob will do that.

Nominations/Elections   OPEN
Neil asked about Martin Popella’s status. Rob had not been able to make contact. Sassan said that  
talked to Martin. Martin has permanently moved back to Germany for both family and job reasons.
Sassan will contact Martin (cc Rob) and ask him to formally resign.

Awards OPEN
Rob asked Bob about awards status.  Last year’s Star Award has yet to be awarded to Lyle. Neil said 
Lyle had been invited to receive at TPO Conference but Lyle’s health prevented that. Bob and Rob 
will contact Lyle and try to arrange delivering and awarding at Lyle’s home.
No awards were selected for 2023-2024 and we did not have nominations for Fellow or HSM 
(deadline past)  or EDS Gold (must be by early December). 

Auto EPCON Conference Sandra McClelland
Rob explained that Dave Okonski had stepped down as Co-Chair and asked if there were any 
volunteers. Rob had no report from Sandra and she did not give to Tom Miller. (her proxy holder for
this meeting) status is unknown. Rob asked of we should drop Auto EPCON Conference but said 
we’d talk later and needed to talk to Sandra.

TPO Automotive Conference Neil Fuenmayor
Neil summarized and reviewed his slides below.
This was 25th Anniversary Conference. Four founders were to be on Founders Round Table – Rose 
Ryntz, Norm Kakarala, Robert Eller  participated, due to health problems Bill Windscheif was 
unable to attend.
Preliminary results $112,102.09 profit. Costs were much higher as anticipated at $280,240.08 but 
lower than the $325,000 budget.
Feedback on Tuesday start (due to Monday Night Football conflict caused by Marriott contract with
NFL SPE moved date – still working on compensation from Marriott for that change.)
There we no “virtual only” registrations but significantly more in person registrations than target. 



(647 attendees vs 500 target)
Business spending priorities have significantly reduced major sponsorships such as Platinum, Lunch
and dinner sponsorships.

Communications / e-Communications / Newsletter / Website Open / Keith Siopes
No overall report. E-Communications such as Linked In have been done well. Since we have not 
done a newsletter, Rob will send out an email “President’s Report once we get access to 
membership list. Rob said website is up to date. Neil said officer’s and board member list needs to 
be updated (due to resignations). Rob will update.

First Vice-President Dawn Cooper
Technical Dinner Bernd Henkelmann
Bob asked Bernd if he had taken the Chair position. He as not but was able to set up the 10-24  
Evosys North America tour – however,  Evosys will need to postpone until in 2025. Bob thanked 
Bernd for the effort and offered that since we had no one in the office yet, perhaps we all try to 
come up with some events until we sort out the open offices. Karen will send out notice of event 
cancellation.

Advertising OPEN
Sponsorship OPEN
Historian OPEN/Bob Petrach (Acting)
Bob had no update on history.  Rob as, part of bylaws revision we’d b e looking at restructuring 
these activities.

Golf Outing Dawn Cooper
Dawn will forward pictures from 2024 outing to Rob for website usage.
Date for 2025 has not been chose and it will be a while, Golf courses typically do not start 



scheduling until February. Dawn will choose target date by the end of the year. She did say that we 
will not be at Pine Trace next year. Pine Trace is in the midst of a major reconstruction (drainage, 
contours, course layout) and will not reopen until spring 2026. 

Annual Toy Program (Nov./Dec. 2024) Dawn Cooper
Dawn finally got call back from American Plastics Toys and they are not interested this year but 
would like to talk about next year. Rob asked for followup information. Neil pointed out that it is 
too late for this year, but we need to work on a plan B, C. 
Dawn explained that she feels dynamics have changed overall, especially with APT’s new 
ownership. In the past they donated labor, utilities, assembly labor and machine time for 
approximately three weeks. If we are to continue the program, we should probably plan to spend 
some money. Neil added his support for her analysis and need for discussion. Bernd suggested we 
try to combine some efforts with PlastiVan®, Neil noted that would be with SPE Foundation. Bob 
said we could contribute to ESD’s Christmas program, besides toys, since they donate to an 
orphanage and woman’s shelter, they have needs for more than toys as well, things like tooth 
brushes  (which are made of plastic) are something they always needed. We’ll talk more off line.

Annual Materials Auction Dawn Cooper
Dawn noted consensus was we should move to on-line. Rob, like Dawn does not know how to set 
up a system to do on line. 
Sassan thought we could track materials on an Excel file. Neil suggested some kind of silent auction
with a final bid date. Sassan noted we’d also need to make a data sheet or at least grade of 
material and SDS available as part of the process.
Dawn will set up a committee and coordinate.

Education/ Scholarship  Committee Sandra McClelland / Tom Miller
Tom Miller reported
PlastiVan
$75,000 Budget Elizabeth Egan has stated that PlastiVan® visits have started but no schedule has 
been shared to date!?! Tom will need to discuss with Mark Richardson as we need time to 
schedule section volunteers to go to visits, especially as some schools have background checks 
adding to time.

Essay Contest – North & South 

29th annual “Wonders of Plastics” essay contest. Open to all middle/junior high and high school 
students, the essay must meet the requirements outlined below. Deadline is February 28, 2025!

Topics to Consider:Advantages of Plastics in Food Packaging, Creative Use of Recycled Plastics,
How Plastics Benefit Humankind, Myths about the Bad Reputation of Plastics, Plastics in the 
Environment, Plastics Usefulness in Society, What Plastics Have Done for Me, How Plastics Improve 
our Lifestyle. QR code linking to application is on website. 

Judges will be needed in early March – everyone on board should participate and non board 
members are also invited to help.

Scholarships  $36,000 distributed to 12 students



Neil mentioned students awarded TPO scholarships, students from this year to present at 2025 
TPO.

Student Chapters
4 student chapters
 Kettering (Tom Miller)
 University of Michigan (Daniel Pisarski, Laura Shereda)
 Michigan State (Sandra McClelland)
 Ferris (Tom Miller)

Most of the  activity was at Michigan State (Innovation awards, EPCON Moderators, EPCON 
posters) followed by Ferris (ANTEC Attendance)

Still looking for Mentors for the student chapters.  Looking for Young Professionals to interact 
with students.



Budget

PlastiVan® Eve Vitale
Rob kept PlastiVan® report spot on agenda for Eve in case she wanted to report any SPE 
Foundation activity.

Old Business Rob Philp
No old business to discuss today.

New Business Rob Philp
AutoEPCON Rob stated that without a co-chair now that Dave has resigned and since he has seen 
no activity or committee meeting work in support, that we probably should with table AutoEPCON 
for this year.  Laura suggested Rob talk to Sandra first. Rob said that was his intent and he will call 
her.  Sassan noted that this is a great one day Topcon that is typically well attended.

Holiday Dinner Neil asked about plans for holiday dinner. Rob said venue will be different this year 
but no date or venue are set yet.
Matt Parkinson said he’d attended AutoEPCON in the past and was willing to help with it. Matt also 
suggested highlighting some charity as the target of funds from Golf Outing, perhaps mentioning 
that all proceeds go to scholarships.. Rob noted that technically we (Detroit Section of Society of 
Plastic Engineers) are a charity as well as that most of our events’ profits are set aside for 
education. Dawn it would be hard to say Golf Outing was specifically for charity and noted in the 
recent past, it has been more of a social / networking event. Neil and Tom Pickett agreed that social
/ networking was primary purpose with charity aspect of the golf outing when it ends up better 
than break even, Dawn also suggested we could have a donation box for Toys for Tots at golf 
outing.
No one came forward with additional new business.



Bob moved meeting be adjourned, Dawn seconded, Motion passed, adjourned at 8:18 pm.
 
Next BOD Meeting: November 18, 2024   ACC Office  / Zoom
Minutes respectfully submitted Robert V. Petrach, Jr. Secretary SPE Detroit.
Agenda for this meeting follows.


